Meeting report of the European Histamine Research Society  
G.Sturman
Last year’s meeting in Sochi, Russia was the most eastern meeting we have ever held whilst this year’s meeting (the 41st meeting of the European Histamine Research Society) was the most westerly one. We met in Belfast, Northern Ireland at the kind invitation of Professor Madeleine Ennis of Queen’s University Belfast.  This was the second joint meeting with COST Action 0806 – see following article. These meetings took place in the Hilton Hotel, Belfast (2nd – 5th May 2012).  This was the first time we have ever met in Northern Ireland and we were situated right in the centre of Belfast beside the River Lagan and not far from the famous Harland and Wolff shipyards and the newly opened Titanic Exhibition Museum.  

This year over 130 delegates attended representing 29 countries (most from the European countries, especially the UK but also from North and South America, Australia and Japan).   Some of the regular EHRS attendees could not attend and they were missed but a big welcome was given to all the new visitors, who we hope will return to future meetings. Most delegates arrived during the Wednesday.  As usual the Council held their meeting late afternoon.  Then there was a meeting for the COST BM 0806 WG 1 before our Welcome Reception; a delightful buffet with plenty of wine and fruit juices to drink. Old friends were greeted again whilst new ones were made.
On the Thursday, we began the meeting with the Opening Ceremony.  We started with an introduction from our host Madeleine Ennis who informed us that ‘There were no strangers present – just friends we have not yet met!’ Then the Pro-Vice Chancellor for Research and Postgraduates at Queen’s University Belfast, Professor James McElnay welcomed us to QUB and Northern Ireland.  He spoke about the beginning of QUB in 1845 and gave an overview of the history and facilities within this University.  Then our president, Anita Sydbom gave her welcoming talk, which centred round Irish folk customs, especially the folk dances and costumes.  She then outlined the programme of this year’s meeting.  She then presented the student bursaries; certificates and cheques (each for €500) to nine student members.  The society is very grateful to the El-Sayed Assem family for sponsoring 2 student bursaries while the G.B.West Memorial Trust gave another and the remaining six were from our society.  This was followed by the presentation of certificates to 16 COST BM0806 Early Stage Cost researchers. Then there was the presentation of Honorary Membership to two of our very special members; first to Professor Zsuzsanna Huszti (Budapest, Hungary) and then to Professor Helmut Haas (Dusseldorf, Germany).  Anita gave the laudation to Zsuzsanna and Patrizio Blandina (Italy) to Helmut.  Both Zsuzsanna Huszti and Helmut Haas have made significant contributions to our society in many different ways over the years.  They were presented with a certificate beautifully written in Latin and sporting the society’s official seal.  Then we heard the first of our plenary lectures.  This was given by Holger Stark (Germany) and was entitled ‘Histamine H4 receptor – ligand, binding and activation’. Then at the start of our coffee break, we had a group photograph taken.  This was followed by the Walter Schunack Memorial Symposium in which Holger Stark started by giving an appreciation to Walter.  This was followed by 4 oral presentations on the chemical aspects of histamine receptor ligands. All the presenters gave very positive references to Walter, his work and support and also to his wonderful sense of humour.  Continuing our tradition, each oral session at this meeting was chaired by an experience scientist as well as a young EHRS member so that they could get experience of chairing oral sessions.  
Then we quickly moved outside to get the coaches for our outing.  We drove along the northern side of the Belfast Lough to Carrickfergus Castle, where we stopped to explore this 800 year old castle.  Participants could be seen climbing up on the battlements and visiting the various castle rooms. Then we continued along the Causeway Coastal route which hugs the narrow strip of coastline between the sea and the high cliffs. We passed through some picturesque towns and villages and saw some spectacular scenery, even sighting Scotland on the horizon as well as Raithin Island. Finally we reached Northern Ireland’s most famous World Heritage Site, the Giant’s Causeway, which was formed over 60 million years ago, when molten lava cooled suddenly on contact with water producing stone ‘benzene ring’ columns!  Most people made their way down to actually clamber over the Giant’s Causeway. Then after warming ourselves up with hot drinks we continued inland to Ballymena and the Galgorm Hotel.  Here we were made very welcome and had a wonderful evening meal in this spectacular manor house.  During our dinner, we were entertained by 2 talented Irish musicians from the band Pure Blarney singing and playing the guitar, tin whistle and bagpipes.  We all agreed that it was an excellent end to the first day of our meeting.   

Friday began with the G.B.West lecture which was given by Peter Bradding (Leicester University, UK) and was entitled ‘Interactions between mast cells and structural airway cells in the pathogenesis of asthma’. This was followed by poster sessions on ‘Histamine and the Nervous System’ and ‘Mast cells, Metabolism and Chemistry’. Then we listened to three lectures on ‘Novel highlights on mast cell functions’ (COST BM 1007).  After lunch, like last year, we held a Round Table which was entitled ‘What’s new in H4 research? (COST BM 0806).  Robin Thurmond (USA) lead a panel of histaminologists which included Elena Rivera (Argentina), Paul Chazot (UK), Ralph Gutzmer (Germany) and Hoger Stark (Germany) and needless to say this resulted in lively discussions.   After the afternoon break, there was an oral session on ‘Mast cells and Inflammation’ followed by another one on ‘Clinical aspects of the H4 receptor’ (COST BM0806).   Then the WG3 COST Action BM0806 took place.  After our evening meal, we took part in some Irish Whiskey Tasting.  We were informed that whiskey was the ‘Water of Life’ and that Irish whiskey differed from Scotch as it was distilled three times rather than just twice.  This thus gives Irish whiskey a much smoother taste.  As predicted, there was much fun involved with this activity,  

Our final plenary lecture by Beatrice Passini (Florence, Italy) started our Saturday’s meeting. Her lecture was entitled ‘H4R and neuroinflammation: insights from mouse experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis’ and she gave a very interesting lecture despite the projector not showing the true colours of her histopathology results. This lecture was followed by an oral session on ‘Histamine and the Nervous System’.  After our coffee break, we viewed the post presentations on ‘Histamine – H4 receptor’ and also ‘Clinical aspects and cellular studies’ 

Throughout the meeting the poster committee had been working very hard and as usual had a difficult task in identifying winning posters for the poster competition.  Eventually first prize was given to F. Jantzen et al. from Hannover, Germany, second to S. Micallef et al., from Dublin, Ireland and third prize to L. Kay et al., from Sheffield, UK. 
The final oral session of our meeting was to listen to our younger members (PhD students or not more than 3 year’s post-doctoral research) give their presentations for the EHRS Young Investigators Award.  Regrettably one student had withdrawn at the last minute.  It was another difficult task for the judges in differentiating between these four excellent presentations. The winner was Gustavo Provensi (Florence, Italy) with Naresha Saligrama (Vermont, USA) and Tomas Perecko (Bratislava, Slovakia) sharing joint second place and Yan Zhao (Lyon, France) being highly commended. To summarise the COST Action BM0806 work, Katherine Tiligada (Athens, Greece) told us about the Progress and Limitations in H4R research.’ Then we held our General Assembly.  According to our statutes, a new Council had to be elected and after a ballot, Nick Carruthers (USA), Jian-Sheng Lin (France), Beatrice Passani (Italy) and Astrid Sasse (Ireland) were duly elected to serve on our Council.   Additionally Anita’s second and last term of office as President has now finished.  Paul Chazot (Durham, UK) was unanimously elected as our new President. Many thanks were given to Anita for all her hard work to the society over the last 6 years.  Our meeting ended with its traditional excellent Farewell Dinner followed by our award ceremony.  The certificates and prizes were given out. Then as usual we had our singing session, beginning with “Anita’s Thank You Song” (sung to the tune of ‘It’s a long way to Tipperary’) as a big thank you to Madeleine and her team for the excellent meeting, and then we sung our EHRS Anthem. Afterwards 'Haste to the Wedding' played for us and we had a go at some Irish Ceilidh dancing – great fun was had by all.  
We all agreed that the Northern Irish team, especially Madeleine had hosted a very well organised meeting with excellent science.    Our thanks were given to all of them.  The next meeting will be held in Lodz, Poland (8 - 11May, 2013) at the kind invitation of Agnieszka Fogel.  
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Participants of the 2012 meeting of the EHRS.
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